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LET US BE “THE MOON UNDERNEATH HER FEET.”
And a great sign was seen in heaven: a woman arrayed with the sun, and the moon underneath her feet, and on her head a crown of twelve stars. 


                                 Revelation 12:1
By “the moon” is signified intelligence in the natural man, and faith; and by [the moon] being seen “underneath the feet,” is signified that the church is about to be upon earth.... 

The church in the heavens cannot continue to exist unless there is also a church on earth, which is in concordant love and wisdom....

The reason why the church cannot continue to exist in the heavens unless there is a church on earth in conjunction with it, is because heaven where angels are, and the church where men are, act as one.... For an internal without an external is like a house without a foundation, or like seed upon the ground and not in the ground, thus like anything without a root.... From these things, it may be seen how absolutely necessary it is that there should be a church somewhere in the world, where the Word is, and where by it the Lord is known.         Apocalypse Revealed 533
PASTOR’S NOTES

The moon under her feet: The story of the woman clothed with the sun is beautiful. We may be familiar with the teaching that she represents the New Church, the Lord’s bride and wife. She appears wrapped in the sun because the sun signifies love to the Lord in its warmth. 
But what does the moon underneath her feet mean? In Apocalypse Revealed, we find out that it means that the New Church, which is already in heaven, is about to be on earth as well. In heaven, angels read the Word and go to church, and there are ministers who teach them so that they can continue to be perfected in love and wisdom. They continue to be part of the Lord’s Church in heaven, which is the New Church. 

But the angels also need there to be a New Church on the earth. Our life on earth is the foundation for our life in heaven, and we can also be part of the foundation for the New Church in heaven. (The concrete is being poured for the footers of the school extension tomorrow and next week.) When we do what the Word teaches, we let the Lord found the house of heaven on the rock.  
As we think about dear friends passing into the spiritual world, we can remember “how absolutely necessary it is [for them] that there should be a church somewhere in the world, where the Word is, and where by it the Lord is known.” Our friends above truly need us to read the Word, and by it know the Lord. Let us be the moon underneath the feet of the woman clothed with the sun!

Holy Supper will be offered this Sunday, June 3, at the morning adult service. “Blessed are those who come to the marriage supper of the Lamb!” (Rev. 19:9 in TCR 791) The next holy supper service will be in the evening on July 29. 
We will celebrate New Church Day on Tuesday, June 19. Details are under “June Worship” (below).
A Woods Service and an Adult Evening Service will take place on the last Sundays of the summer months: June 24, July 29, August 26, and September 30. If it rains, the woods services will be held indoors. Directions to the woods: Park at the church, cross the street, and walk down the lane, following the signs. There is also parking in a field at the end of the lane, on the right, for those who prefer not to walk. Please stay on church property (toward the left as you travel the lane toward the woods), and avoid drifting (or driving) onto our neighbor’s property toward the right. Thank you. 
Society Meeting: At the meeting on May 17, we heard that we had around $30,000 to go to balance our budget. Peter presented a draft budget for next year, including a payout of about 4.25% from our endowment, and total contributions (basket and other) of about $455,000, up about $11,000 from last year, with salaries increasing by about $48,000. 
We elected a committee to advise the bishop on the selection of the next pastor, who will take office in July 2019. The members of the committee are listed in its report below. 
Pastor selection question: Some people are wondering whether we are aiming to call both a new head pastor and an assistant pastor, or just one person. The society can certainly choose to call two pastors. This would cost an additional $35,000-45,000, but we may be able to do it. If the committee recommends calling two pastors, we would have a society meeting to consider the financial aspects and decide whether to commit to supporting this increase in our budget. We would also find out from the bishop whether there are two suitable pastors available to us. 

The alternative is just to call a new head pastor. In that case, I would assist him, if he and the congregation were willing.

*     *     *     *     *
JUNE WORSHIP
Sunday, June 3, 10:00 A.M. Sunday School Service with Holy Supper. Usher/Setup: Roger Schrock

Sunday School Teachers: Nursery / Tabitha & Ann; 4 years-K / Katrina & Wyatt; 1st-3rd grades / Char & James; 4th-6th grades / Jen
Sunday, June 10, 9:00 A.M. Young Child’s Service Setup: Matt and Daelen Saltzer

10:00 A.M. Family Service 

Usher/Setup: Kenan Smith
Sunday, June 17, 10:00 A.M. Sunday School Service Usher/Setup: Cade Cole

Sunday School Teachers: Nursery / Alexandra & Adele; 4 years-K / Eloné & Laif; 1st-3rd grades / Carrie O, Sheila, & Bethany; 4th-6th grades / Mrs. Sarah Heiter
Tuesday, June 19, 5:00 P.M.                                         New Church Day Pageant Service.  Followed by gifts for the children and a bring-your-own picnic with potluck dessert. 

Usher/Setup: Mark Wyncoll/Doug Robertson
Sunday, June 24, 10:00 A.M. WOODS Family Service (indoors if rain). Usher/Setup: Thaddeus 

7:00 P.M. Adult Service. Usher/Setup: Bengt

JUNE CHLASSES
Tuesday, June 12, 9:30 A.M. Spirits and Men Class. Pages 138-151. Lawson’s office
Recorded Classes in the Summer: Following June 19th, some society members are planning to get together to listen to recorded doctrinal classes. If this sounds interesting to you, please contact Ben Pendleton (484-221-4586) or Gael Coffin (610-756-4148).
Arcana Class in the Summer:  At the request of several who usually come to the Arcana Class, we are going to have three summer sessions. Even if you have not been coming regularly before, feel free to come, as the treatment in the Arcana about the following subjects, although sequential, are also applicable in most any state of our lives. Call me with any questions. – Andy


Monday, June 11, 7:30 P.M. Second half of the 17th chapter of Exodus (AC 8592 - 8634) about the defeat of the Amalekites in Rephidim. At Kate’s house

Tuesday, July 17, 7:30 P.M. We will take up Exodus 18, with Moses judging the sons of Israel, and the advice he received from Jethro his father-in-law. Location TBA

August class (also on Exodus 18) will be determined by whenever most can attend.
JUNE EVENTS
Friday, June 1, 7:30 P.M. Shop Night at Roger’s (See “Repeat Notices” for details.) 

Every Wednesday all summer, starting June 13 – 9:00 A.M. Weeding at the church and school
Thursday, June 7, 6:30 P.M.  KNCS High School Commencement.  Light refreshment follows.

Friday, June 8, 10:00 A.M.  KNCS Whole-School Closing. Grades 1-12 meet in classrooms 5-10 minutes prior. Dismissal around noon. This is the day the school and society will thank Kathy for her years (and years) of teaching.
(Saturday, June 9, 9:00 A.M. Consider helping Judah and Lydia move, if you can. See below.)
Wednesday, June 13, 10:00 A.M. Prepare June 19th gifts. For women above 12th grade.  KNC kitchen
Saturday, June 16, 4:00 P.M. Sergeant Quenten C. Hare commissioned as a 2nd Lieutenant in the U.S. Marine Corps. Society Room. All are welcome. (See “Repeat Notices”.)

Friday, June 22, 7:30 P.M. Ayisha Synnestvedt gives update on The Amazing Interlude. Society Room. (See “Announcements”.)
COMING in JULY
Please Join Us to Celebrate the 4th of July! Parade starts at 10:00 a.m. 
Parade participants should gather in the ski hill parking lot. There will be 
speeches, entertainment, races, and swimming.  Bring your own picnic for lunch, 
and don’t forget that potluck dessert to share! 
And please watch your own children at the pond!

Steve and Janis King 
[Thank you so much, Kings!]
From the 

CONTRIBUTIONS COMMITTEE

Dear Friends,

Here is an easy way to make a contribution to 

our society as we reach for a balanced church budget in the next 30 days. Aside from mailing a donation to Roger Schrock, Treasurer (PO Box 140, Kempton 19529), you can also make one via credit card. Go to www.newchurch.org/give and choose the “Local Congregation” tab. Type in “Kempton.”
You can also set up a monthly gift at the same time. Donations of any amount are valuable 

and much appreciated.

Thank you all for pulling together!
Your Contributions Committee
*     *     *
JUNE 19th GIFTS

Dear Friends,

The lovely gifts made and purchased for June 19th are beginning to arrive and fill my attic. As June 19th rapidly approaches there are things you can do to help make this day wonderful for our children.
1. Please consider a donation to “Heart and Hand” (the women’s group we formed long ago to support the church and school, which now mainly supports June 19th gifts). All gifts that are not bought outright are made through the generosity of our crafters.  Materials must be purchased to make those gifts, and though there is a line in the church budget that could help with them, we have always managed to privately fund this use. If you would like to donate, please make your check to “Heart and Hand” and send it to Judy Synnestvedt at 72 Mountain Rd.; Kempton, PA 19529.  You have our grateful thanks.

2. Adults may come preview the gifts on Wed., June 13, at 10:00 A.M. in the KNCS kitchen. If you have time to help label them, I will put you to work, and if not, at least come peek at the treasures. 
3. Please let me know of any visitors to our June 19th celebration.  We always give a little something to every child attending the service.

4. If your children will not be attending the service, please contact me to make arrangements for their gifts. THIS IS A HUGE HELP FOR ORGANIZING!
5. If you or your child no long uses a gift they have been given, I always welcome its return. I love recycling gifts or keeping them as spares for visitors. 
Please contact me if you have any questions (484-860-0973 or sethandheather1@verizon.net).  Thank you very much for your help! – Heather King
ANNOUNCEMENTS
KNCS Graduation (6/7) and School Closing (6/8): Events-of-gratitude for your calendar if you don’t want to miss them. (See “June Events”.)
Congratulations to Kale Odhner, who received a B.S. in Mechanical Engineering on May 5 from Penn State Berks. Well done! (For fun, the university’s front-page newsletter article about him is attached.)  Kale is now moving to the Mohave Desert to work for The Spaceship Company, which builds ships to be flown by Virgin Galactic. He’ll be in the propulsion department working on rocket-motor testing and automation. Kale says that anyone who is interested in this field, including students, are more than welcome to contact him. He’d love to share.  

Box Tops Update: Thank you to all who clipped and cut box tops! We received a check for $47.70, which will go to the library. Our next submission will be in the fall so please keep on clipping those box tops.  Thanks – Carrie Olmstead
Report from the Pastor-Selection Committee:

Friends, We had our first meeting on May 30, chaired by Bishop Brian Keith, who presented an outline of the process and time line. He discussed the three freedoms that need to align: the freedom

of the society to articulate its needs, the freedom of the Bishop to consider the whole church, and the freedom of the priest to choose a place to serve.

We then discussed how to focus our next meeting on doctrines regarding the priesthood and ways to gather society input. We will inform and share with the society as we proceed. Please reach out to any of the members below to share thoughts or concerns

about the process. 
Bracken Brown, Hugh Brown, Caelwen Cole, Thaddeus Glenn, Sheila Heiter, Bob Jungé, Brad King, Vivienne Riley, Nina Schorran, Roger Schrock, Christopher Smith, and Mark Wyncoll, Chair. 

You may also reach out directly to Bishop Keith at brian.keith@newchurch.org​
Participating in Our New Church Day Pageant: Jordan and I are gathering volunteers to be a part of this year’s pageant. We need many actors of all ages; this will be a great pageant if you have children that would like to be involved! If performing is not your thing but you want to take part, I could use help with making some props and some simple costumes. We also have a choir forming if you would like to be involved in that way. Please let Jordan or me know if you’d like to join us! – Becky Cooper
From the School Expansion Fund Committee: While the doors of KNCS may be closing to our students for the summer, lots of exciting activity will continue; a brief glance at the campus reveals that much is going on. Please consider supporting this building endeavor financially. And thank you so much for all of the assistance and encouragement you have already given to this use.  (Donations, made to KNC and marked SEF, should go to Roger Schrock, KNC, P.O. Box 140, Kempton.)
To Parents of Children They Take to Church: We need adults (one man and one woman would be enough) to supervise the children during the sermon of the combined-service dates this summer. Everyone can be outside and in the barn.  Please let me know (soon would be great) if you could commit to one of the following dates – or would be willing to be responsible for this bit of scheduling altogether (as I’ll not be at work for most of July). July 1 and 15, and August 5 and 19. Thanks – Carla 
Dear General Church Supporters, 
Please consider a gift to help the General Church meet its annual giving goals as our fiscal year wraps up June 30. Any donation, large or small, will help us achieve the mission to help people live a heavenly life through the teachings of the Lord God Jesus Christ in His Second Coming. Your donation to your society and the General Church matters. 
To donate to the General Church or your local society you can go to www.newchurch.org/give     
or send a check to Advancement; P.O. Box 708; Bryn Athyn, PA 19009. 

With gratitude, 
Mark Wyncoll, General Church Advancement
Summer Get Togethers: Hi Kempton Ladies of all ages! Some Kempton moms have discovered that the Kempton Community Center playground is a great place to visit with each other. So we thought, "Other people would like this too!" We plan to bring our kids every Friday morning at 10:00. Come join us to help the society stay connected! Bring snacks and drinks to share or just bring your lovely self. Hope to see you there! – Lydia 

Summer Weeding – (another way to get together): You are invited to help tend the church and school gardens. Every Wednesday at 9:00 A.M.  Will start June 13. Contact Char if you have questions. (Thanks for keeping us beautiful, weeders, whoever you are.)
Moving! We're are moving into our new house on Saturday, June 9, and could use help if you can give it. Starting at 9:00 AM. Please let us know if you can help or lend a pickup, or just show up. Thank you – Lydia and Judah (267-761-8085)
Update on The Amazing Interlude – 7:30 P.M. on Friday, June 22, in the Society Room: Two years ago, I made a film in Bryn Athyn with many local volunteers, as a stepping-stone in the creation of a 5-part miniseries of a WWI story – The Amazing Interlude. Alison Cole and I recently made a research trip to Belgium for this project, and you are invited to come see pictures of where we went and hear about the connections we made. Some video clips will also be included. The presentation should last about an hour. – Ayisha Synnestvedt
Wanted: Someone to clean birdcages once a week. Will take several hours initially. – Susan (756-6719)
Sunset Organ Vespers at the Bryn Athyn Cathedral: June 13 (Wed.), July 15 (Sunday), August 15 (Wed.), and September 16 (Sunday). At 7:30 P.M., except for 7:00 P.M. in August. See church bulletin board for more details.
Kempton Fair Volunteers: We still need volunteers for the Kid Games at the fair. We have three 4-hour shifts available each day: 
Thursday and Friday (6/14-6/15) - 4:00 to 8:00 P.M. Saturday (6/16) - noon to 4:00 P.M.
Our signup genius doesn’t seem to work too well, so please text or call me at 610-698-6536 or email at johnnybwalkersr@yahoo.com. Volunteers are also coming from New Bethel Church and Jacobs Church. Thanks for helping, 
John Walker, Kids Games Chair, Kempton Fair 

Tents Wanted for the Kempton Fair: We’re looking for several 10’ x 10’ pop-up tents to borrow. Please contact me at 610-698-6536. Thanks! – John Walker
To Get Inspired, Check Out the Kempton Fair Booklets Containing Tons of Information. Available at Albright’s, Wanamakers, Rabert’s, and the church office counter. Includes the complete schedule and how to enter all-ages competitions in livestock, grain, sewing, food (baking, preserves), horticulture, flower arranging, Legos, crafts, vegetables, photography, coloring, art, and much more. Step right up!
REPEAT NOTICES
Shop Night at Roger’s Shop:  Please join us from 7:30-11:30 P.M. on Friday evening, June 1, for an evening of conversation and camaraderie. A non-smoking event. Please bring a beverage or snack to share. Questions?  Please call. – Roger (474-390-1922)

Still Seeking Church-Coffee Helpers: Several of our old faithfuls have bowed out of the coffee-after-church scene, and once again our stalwart group could use some help.  Anyone interested in helping with this, in ways great or small, please contact me at 484-505-8192.  I will also be delivering individual invitations to do this, so if you see me coming, you’ve been forewarned. – Kate
WEDDING ANNIVERSARIES

A perpetual union of love and wisdom, or the marriage of good and truth, flows in from God, the Creator and Sustainer of the universe, and created subjects receive this, each according to its form… From this marriage or union, the male receives the truth of wisdom, and to this the good of love is conjoined by the Lord according to reception....

On the other hand, the female is born to be voluntary, but voluntary from the intellectual of the man, or what is the same, that she is to be the love of man’s wisdom, because she was formed through his wisdom. 
Conjugial Love 90, 91 
Congratulations and Best Wishes to:

Bob and Sue Robertson

on the 2nd - 67 years

Steve and Denise Hendricks

on the 7th - 43 years

Jordan and Becky Cooper
on the 9th – 11 years

Hugh and Margaret Heinrichs

on the 10th - 57 years

Josh and Shannon Weil

on the 11th - 2 years

Bob and Vera Jungé

on the 12th - 65 years

Ian and Wellesley Keal

on the 12th - 42 years

Josh and Michele Brown

on the 13th - 20 years

Aaron and Anna Asplundh

on the 14th - 21 years

Dale and Gray Glenn

on the 21st - 49 years 

Gale and Emily Smith

on the 24th - 58 years

Jim and Joycelyn Weaber

on the 25th - 2 years

Jesse and Leona Fritch

on the 27th - 20 years

Seth and Heather King

on the 29th - 22 years

Justin and Anndwyn Hendricks 

on the 29th - 10 years

Cairn and Seni King

on the 30th - 11 years
REPEAT NOTICES Cont.

INVITATION and THANKS 
from Sgt. Quenten C. Hare:  

On Saturday, June 16, I will be commissioned as a 2nd Lieutenant in the United States Marine Corps. The ceremony (15-30 minutes) will take place at 4:00 P.M. at the Kempton New Church and is open to the community. (A private reception will follow.) Service members should wear their dress blue equivalent. I will be wearing dress blues with full size medals. Civilian attendees should wear semi-formal attire. 


This is a huge milestone in my Marine Corps career, and I recognize that the community has been a huge part of the support system for my family and me between deployments, children, big moves, and long training cycles. My wife Burgundy and I could not think of a better way to say thank you for all of your support than by having the community be a part of this life changing ceremony.

Semper Fidelis,

Sergeant Hare, Quenten C

Maple Leaf Camp Registration: There is one week left to register for Maple. If you are planning to go, please contact camp director Steph Kuhl at stephkuhl@live.ca. 

A BIT MORE
In the summer, the days were long, stretching into each other. Out of school, everything was on pause and yet happening at the same time, this collection of weeks when anything was possible. 

                         – Sarah Dessen, Along for the Ride
O the green things growing, the green things growing,

The faint sweet smell of the green things growing!

I should like to live, whether I smile or grieve,

Just to watch the happy life of my green things growing.  
              
                     – Dinah Maria Mulock Craik
A garden to walk in and immensity to dream in--what more could he ask? A few flowers at his feet and above him the stars.     

                   – Victor Hugo, Les Misérables

The Birthplace

Here further up the mountain slope
Than there was ever any hope,
My father built, enclosed a spring,
Strung chains of wall round everything,
Subdued the growth of earth to grass,
And brought our various lives to pass.
A dozen girls and boys we were.
The mountain seemed to like the stir,
And made of us a little while— 
With always something in her smile.
Today she wouldn’t know our name.
(No girl’s, of course, has stayed the same.)
The mountain pushed us off her knees.
And now her lap is full of trees.
                                           – Robert Frost
Lyrics to She Soars
A dove flies into the storm

But finds no place to rest,

But soon she returns,

With an olive branch in her beak 

And then she soars,

Then she soars, 

And then she soars, away. 

A sparrow on her nest, 

Watching o’er her eggs

Waiting for the day

They are ready to fly

And then they soar,

Then they soar,

And then they soar, away. 

The woman is given great wings

Wings to fly like an eagle,

To a place

Prepared for her by the Lord

And now she soars

While the music plays

And now she soars, away

And now she soars, 

While the music plays
And now she soars, away. 

          – Heather King (May 17, 2018)
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